Pain News Network

AMA: 'Inappropriate Use' of CDC Guideline Should Stop

November 14, 2018 By Pat Anson, PNN Editor

Two and a half years after the release of the CDC's opioid prescribing guideline, the American Medical Association has finally taken a stand against the "misapplication" and "inappropriate use" of the guideline by insurers, pharmacists, federal regulators and state governments.

Although the guideline is voluntary and only intended for primary care physicians treating non-cancer pain, many pain patients have been forcibly tapered to lower doses, cutoff entirely or even abandoned by their doctors – all under the guise of preventing addiction and overdoses. The CDC has stood by and done nothing to correct the false portrayal of its guideline by insurance companies and pharmacies such as CVS.

The genie may be out of the bottle, but the AMA is now trying put it back in.

At its interim meeting in Maryland this week, the AMA House of Delegates adopted a series of resolutions that call for restraint in implementing the CDC guideline – particularly as it applies to the agency's maximum recommend dose of 90mg MME (morphine equivalent units).

RESOLVED that our AMA affirms that some patients with acute or chronic pain can benefit from taking opioids at greater dosages than recommended by the CDC Guidelines for Prescribing Opioids for chronic pain and that such care may be medically necessary and appropriate.

RESOLVED that our AMA advocate against the misapplication of the CDC Guidelines for Prescribing Opioids by pharmacists, health insurers, pharmacy benefit managers, legislatures, and governmental and private regulatory bodies in ways that prevent or limit access to opioid analgesia.

RESOLVED that our AMA advocate that no entity should use MME thresholds as anything more than guidance, and physicians should not be subject to professional discipline, loss of board certification, loss of clinical privileges, criminal prosecution, civil liability, or other penalties or practice limitations solely for prescribing opioids at a quantitative level above the MME thresholds found in the CDC Guidelines for Prescribing Opioids.

"I was gratified to see these resolutions from AMA. This problem has been developing for some time, but really seems to have picked up steam over the past year, especially with respect to limits placed by pharmacy chains and insurers," said Bob Twillman, PhD, Executive Director of the Academy of Integrative Pain Management.

"It would have been good to see this kind of statement when various entities first began misinterpreting and misapplying the CDC guideline, but I also understand the need to ensure that a problem develops before proposing a solution."



"Great to see the AMA is finally stepping up to help bring common sense to the ill-conceived and frankly very harmful CDC guideline," said Lynn Webster, MD, a pain management expert and past president of the American Academy of Pain Medicine. "Unfortunately too many people have already been a victim of CDC's misguided attempt to address the opioid problem."

Guideline Not Mandatory

Missing from the resolutions is any recognition by the AMA that many of its own members – the organization represents over 200,000 physicians – have been lying to their patients or remain wilfully ignorant about the voluntary nature of the CDC guideline.

"Earlier this year my doctor explained that he was required to reduce my pain medications. I was shocked. He explained that new opioid prescribing guidelines were requiring patients to be reduced across the board, regardless of their condition," pain patient Liz Ott wrote in a recent guest column.

"My current doctor is currently weaning me off the last of my opioids, stripping me of the last tiny bit of medication that have any effect on my pain," wrote Michael Emelio in another guest column. "After talking to half a dozen pain management doctors this year, I believe that they have been so programmed by the anti-opioid propaganda that many believe they're doing the right thing and fail to realize the true extent of the suffering they have caused."

"A pharmacist decided to cut my opioid medication in half without permission from me or my doctor. It took 3 months to fix this and find a pharmacy to fill my medication," wrote Deann Goudy in her guest column.

Even the AMA's president had a patient – a man with advanced prostate cancer – who couldn't get an opioid prescription filled by a suspicious pharmacist.

"The pharmacist suspected my patient was a drug seeker and did not alert me that his prescription was denied. My patient, a very proud man, felt shamed and didn't know what to do. So, he went home to be as tough as he felt he could be. That worked for about three days and then he tried to kill himself," Barbara McAneny, MD, said in a speech this week at the AMA meeting.

"My patient suffered, in part, because of the crackdown on opioids... When I visited my patient in the hospital as he was recovering from his suicide attempt, I apologized for not knowing his medication was denied. I felt I had failed him."

The AMA has failed pain patients in the past. In 2016, just months after the release of the CDC guideline, the AMA House of Delegates recommended that pain be removed as a "fifth vital sign" in professional medical standards – a move that pain management experts warned against because it could lead to delays in getting a diagnosis and treatment.

AMA delegates that year also passed a resolution urging The Joint Commission to stop requiring hospitals to ask patients about the quality of their pain care. Medicare has a funding formula that requires hospitals to prove they provide good care through patient satisfaction surveys, but critics contended that questions about pain promoted opioid prescribing. They offered no credible evidence to support their claims, but the pain questions were soon dropped from patient satisfaction surveys.